
 

 

 
MINUTES OF A SPECIAL MEETING  

OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE  

CATHEDRAL PINES METROPOLITAN DISTRICT 

HELD JULY 8, 2021 

AT 8:30 A.M. 

 

Pursuant to posted notice, the special meeting of the Board of Directors of the Cathedral Pines 

Metropolitan District was held on Thursday, July 8th at 8:30 a.m., at 13975 Milam Road, Colorado 

Springs, CO, and via telephone and video conference call. 

 

In attendance were Directors: 

Bill Heeter  

Ecton Espenlaub 

Rick Stauch 

Lynn Shepherd 

Kevin Combs (arrived late by phone) 

 

Also in attendance were: 

Kevin Walker, Walker Schooler District Managers 

Rebecca Hardekopf, Walker Schooler District Managers 

(by phone) 

Jamie Adams, Warren Management (by phone) 

Lina Hoekman, Lodge Manager (by phone) 

 

 

1. Call to Order: President Heeter called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m. and confirmed a quorum of 

the Board was present. Director Combs was excused.  

 

2. Approval of the Agenda: President Heeter added an Agenda item to discuss El Paso County Master 

Plan after Ms. Hoekman’s Lodge Management Update. 

 

3. Approval of Board Meeting Minutes – Regular meeting on May 18, 2021: Director Espenlaub 

moved to approve the May 18, 2021 Meeting Minutes; seconded by Director Shepherd. Motion passed 

unanimously.  

 

4. Lodge Management Update 

a. Status of current operations: Ms. Hoekman reported on current operations. There were 11 tours 

from May 10 – June 10, and 13 tours from June 10 – July 8. There were 9 events booked, and 8 

events were executed. She noted the client survey is now being distributed to clients from 

executed events.  

b. Status of capital items: Ms. Hoekman discussed the furniture and décor for the 2 room suites. 

The Board requested time to review the décor and costs before approval. The Board will 



 

 

provide feedback to Ms. Hardekopf. Ms. Hoekman discussed the chairs and noted the lumber 

shortage has affected prices. For 125 chairs the cost would be $4,269.59 which is higher than 

anticipated. The Board discussed waiting until late 2021 to check on chair delivery for April 

2022.   

c. Lodge Open House Update – July 27: Ms. Hoekman noted the Lodge Open House is scheduled 

for July 27, 2021 from 4:00 PM to 8:00 PM. The event is being fully sponsored other than the 

food trucks. The Board discussed having the Metro District sponsor the food. Ms. Hoekman 

will look into the pricing for the food trucks and report back to Director Shepherd on estimated 

costs. Ms. Hoekman left the meeting. 

d. Review of current Manager compensation: The Board discussed the Lodge Manager 

compensation. Director Shepherd noted an agenda item for next meeting to discuss a review of 

homeowner community member pricing. Director Combs joined the meeting by phone.  

e. El Paso County Master Plan discussion: The Board discussed the Master Plan was approved in 

May and a concern in the community is the easement of Milam with a possible connection to 

the south part of Flying Horse North. The Board also discussed that Classic Homes could 

change their strategy from building 5-acre properties to .25-acre properties. The Board 

discussed wanting to educate the Cathedral Pines community as well as Flying Horse North by 

holding community meetings on September 15, 2021 and in November.  

 

5. Financial Matters: 

a.   Review of Unaudited Financial Statements as of June 30, 2021: Director Espenlaub asked 

about the property tax revenues being 30% less than anticipated. Mr. Walker explained they 

have not received all of the payments.  

b.  Approval of Payables for the Period Ending June 30, 2021: Ms. Adams requested the Board 

hold the AMC invoice for the exterior staining because she is not satisfied with the work and 

would like the Board to review. Director Shepherd moved to accept the Payables that were paid 

for the period through May with the addition of the trash service invoice; seconded by Director 

Stauch. Motion passed unanimously.  

c.  Update on Status of FEMA/COVID claim amounts:  Mr. Walker reported that there was 

activity if not progress on the funds.  Congressman Lamborn’s office has been requested to adk 

FEMA for an update given that the submittal has been there of over a year and their average 

time for review is 9 months.  Mr. Walker also reported that the State of Colorado legislators 

have also been contacted but that the State is done with their review and Mr. Walker 

complimented the State review official.  FEMA/COVID claim amounts exceeded the grant total 

so that may be the source of the delay and the confusion around the total amount still owing.  

d.  Status of Grant Proposals: Mr. Walker reported they have hired a grant writer to go through 

the possibilities of federal funds for the District for items such as conversion of streetlights to 

solar and trail clean-up. 

• Conversion of streetlights to solar 

• Clean-up of lower Vessey Ponds 

• Replacement of irrigation system 

• Trail clean-up 

 

6. Management Matters: 

a. Irrigation Issues along Medians: The Board discussed the irrigation issues along the medians 

that would require the road to be torn up for repairs. The valves have been opened up slightly, 

so water is flowing up to Milam and Saxon intersection which is a temporary fix to the problem. 

The Board agreed to get a cost estimate for repairs.  

b. Landscaping Update:  



 

 

- Mowing of Lower Vessey area by A Cut Above: The mowing of Lower Vessey area was 

completed by A Cut Above. 

- Installation of irrigation lines along Lodge Drive: Ms. Adams reported that A Cut Above 

has completed the irrigation and drip lines along Lodge Drive. Ms. Adams left the meeting. 

She also noted the ponds are continuing to flourish.  

- Removal of dead shrubs/trimming of live ones: The Board discussed that the big tree by the 

mailboxes is dead and another transplanted tree on a median may die. Tall Timbers has been 

contacted for removal. Director Shepherd noted a dead fallen tree in the Lower Vessey area. 

A Cut Above has removed the dead shrubs and has been tasked with trimming the live ones. 

There are 91 shrubs needing trimming, so they will start with 15 and provide a quote.  

c. Custodianship of Lower Vessey ponds: The Board discussed taking control of the Lower Vessey 

ponds since they are being neglected by the County. The mowing is not being done and cattails 

have taken over. President Heeter discussed options to address the cattails and costs associated. 

The Board agreed to research the engineering and costs further.  

d. Planned improvements at center Milam/Milhaven monument: The Board discussed removing 

the small trees and cleaning up the area with volunteers.  

e. Winslow Entrance Clean-up completed: President Heeter reported the clean-up is almost 

completed, and Trees 4 Tomorrow will remove the remaining 3 trees.   

f. Bulletin Boards: Director Espenlaub discussed the new bulletin boards and modifications to 

make them fit the space. He suggested using one bulletin board instead of three.  

g. Long-Term Landscaping Plan Decision: President Heeter said he felt that Kimley-Horn’s 

presentation was better. The Board discussed the budget in regard to the long-term landscaping 

plan. Director Espenlaub suggested getting community feedback at the November Annual 

meeting. After further discussion, President Heeter moved to go forward with Kimley-Horn and 

offer them $5,000 for developing the first step in the landscaping plan; seconded by Director 

Stauch. Motion passed unanimously.  

- Kimley-Horn – Jeremy Powell 

-     Matrix Design Group – Jason Alwine 

 

7. Review of Proposed By-Laws at Next Meeting: There was no discussion.  

 

8. HOA Update: President Heeter reported his wife resigned from the HOA and discussed her concerns 

with the HOA such as the lack of the transparency of the design guidelines, people on the HOA Board 

making decisions with conflicts of interest, and Director Stauch’s removal as President of the HOA. A 

petition was distributed to the community for the recall of the HOA Board which received the required 

number of signatures. The HOA Board has 30 days to address the recall with the community at a 

special meeting where a super majority vote could result in the removal of the Board members if they 

do not resign.  

 

9. New Business: There was no discussion. 

 

10. Public Comment: There was no public comment.  

 

11. Other Business:  

a. Next Regular Board Meeting scheduled for Wednesday, August 18, 2021 at 10:00 AM 

 

12. Adjournment: Director Shepherd moved to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Director Stauch. 

Motion passed unanimously at 11:15 AM.  

 



 

 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

________________________________ 

By: Kevin Walker, District Manager 

 

THESE MINUTES ARE APPROVED AS THE OFFICIAL JULY 8, 2021 MINUTES OF THE 

CATHEDRAL PINES METROPOLITAN DISTRICT BY THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS SIGNING 

BELOW: 

 

 

_______________________________________________ 

Bill Heeter, President 

 

_______________________________________________ 

Lynn Shepherd, Vice President 

 

_______________________________________________ 

Ecton Espenlaub, Secretary 

 

_______________________________________________ 

Rick Stauch, Director 

 

_______________________________________________ 

Kevin Combs, Treasurer  

 


